
STATEMENT (from Jennifer D. Elzea, ICE spokesperson): 
 
“U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) remains committed to 
providing a safe and humane environment for all those in its custody. For 
individuals in its custody, ICE seeks to reduce transfers, maximize access to 
counsel and visitation, promote recreation, improve conditions of confinement 
and ensure quality medical, mental health and dental care.  
 
ICE detainees are housed in a variety of facilities across the United States, 
including but not limited to ICE-owned-and-operated facilities; local, county or 
state facilities contracted through Intergovernmental Service Agreements, and 
contractor-owned-and-operated facilities. ICE uses these various models to meet 
the agency’s detention needs while protecting taxpayer resources. 
 
ICE provides several levels of oversight in order to ensure that detainees in ICE 
custody reside in safe, secure and humane environments and under appropriate 
conditions of confinement. Oversight is provided by on-site Detention Service 
Managers employed by ICE, ICE Enforcement and Removal Operations’ 
Detention Standards Compliance Unit, ICE Office of Detention Oversight, and the 
DHS Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, all of whom have open access to 
ICE detention facilities.” 
	
  


